Board Accepts Projection

New faculty members, buildings,
curriculum additions, and the pres-
entation of the report of the Re-
search and Development Council
highlighted the Board of Trustees
meeting held Tuesday and Wednes-
day on the campus.

The Council recommendations
were accepted with appreciation
from the Board by Dr. John L.
Knight, chairman. The report, com-
piled by Dr. L. P. Gresham, outlined
a ten-year projection of the college
from 1965 to 1975, with recommen-
dations to be acted upon a year at
a time.

Curriculum expansions for the
1965-66 school year include offer-
ing a speech major, philosophy min-
or, courses in the new Education
and Business Administration de-
partment, and additional courses in
philosophy, science, psychology,

sociology and foreign languages.
Several new faculty members for
next year were announced. Larry
L. Finger, an instructor at Orlando
Jr. College, will be an assistant pro-
fessor of English. Paul M. Bassett,
from Duke University, has his Ph.D.
in religion, and is fluent in Latin,
Greek, Hebrew, German and
French. John A. Knight, now teach-
ing at Bethany Nazarene College,
has been named as chairman of the
Department of Philosophy, Religion
and Christian Education. He will
receive his Ph.D. from Vanderbilt
University this summer. Ernest W.
Moore, a Ph.D. from the University
of Texas, will serve as associate
professor of education. Elmer Heab-
erlin, who has his M.Ed. from
Xavier University, will be assistant
professor of physical education.
Trafton F. Williams, who has com-

pleted the residence for the Ph.D. in
guidance and counselling at the Uni-
versity of Missouri, will be professor
of psychology and director of test-
ing and counselling,

Other faculty changes include the
return of Dr. and Mrs. Leon Chamb-
ers from a year’s leave of absence,
and the granting of leaves of ab-
sences to Dr. Franklyn Wise and
Mr. William Jernigan for the com-
ing year.

Named as consultants for Trevecca
College are Dr, Stanley Parry, for-
merly a marketing specialist for the
Ford Motor Company and now with
the University of Tennessee, and
Dr. L. P. Gresham, who is continu-
ing in his present role. The area of
Institutional research will be Dr.
Parry’s field, while Dr. Gresham will

(Con’t. P. 3, Col. 2)

Dr. L. P. Gresham, (right), presents Dr. John R. Knight with a copy of the
report. Dr. William M. Greathouse, and Dr. Lloyd Byron (left) are looking on.
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RING REVIVAL BEGINS NEXT WEER

Mrs. Lucy Williams Barnes, at the piano, receives last minute advice from Miss
Barbara McClain before the Senior Recital.

MRS. LUCY W. BARNES
GIVES SENIOR RECITAL

Mrs, Lucy Williams Barnes will
present a Senior Piano Recital to-
night at 8:00 p.m. in the Fine Arts
auditorium. She will be assisted by
Miss Barbara McClain, professor of
music and piano at Trevecca, and by
Mr. Carl Taylor, tenor.

The feature of the recital is a
Piano Concerto in A minor by Schu-
mann, the second piano part to be
played by Miss McClain. Other se-
lections include Beethoven’s Sonata
Pathetique, a short Scarlatti sonata,
Chopin’s Etude on the Black Keys,
and a Debussy Prelude.

Mr. Carl Taylor will sing two se-
lections between the first and second
sections of the recital. These are
Indra by Holst, and Through the
Years by Youmans.

Mrs. Barnes, a senior from St.
Louis, Missouri, is majoring in music
education-psychology. She is plan-
ning to be a music teacher, and will
be working at Peabody College for
her Master’s in music.

She has held several offices during
her four years at Trevecca, includ-
ing the offices of vice-president for

one year and president for two years
of the Music Club. She was elected

to be the secretary of the 1964-65
Student Council. She is also a mem-
ber of the Student Education Asso-
ciation and was a member of the A
Cappella Choir. This past year, she
has served as the accompanist for
the Men’s Glee Club.

Mrs. Barnes was elected to
be one of the six seniors represent-
ing Trevecca College in Who’s Who
in American Universities and Cols
leges for 1964-65.

The former Miss Lucy Williams,
Mrs. Barnes was united in marriage
April 15, 1965, to Mr. Mark Barnes,
also a senior of the college. Majoring
in.education-psychology, he is plan-
ning to be a minister and a teacher’
Mr. Barnes is from Camden, Tenn.

Mr, Carl Taylor, from Lawrence-
burg, Tenn., is a junior majoring in
music. A member of the A Cappella
Choir and the Trev-adors Quartet,
he is planning to enter the field of
church music.

Accompanying Mr. Taylor will be
Miss Beverly Moore, from Kannap-
olis, North Carolina. A junior, she
is the president of the Junior Class,
and is a member of the A Cappella
Choir.

TEN VIE IN
ELECTIONS

The campaign for Trev-Echoes
Editor and Business Manager, and

Darda Edi
is in full m activities lel
culminate with the election next

Wednesday. Monday, the candidates
for the paper staff will give their
campaign speeches, Tuesday has
been set aside for the presentation
of the annual staff speeches.

Running for Trev<Echoes editor
are: *

Dick Bailey, a 21 year old senior
from Charlotte, N.C. He has been a
member of the Circle-K Club,
(President); Speech Club; T.A.A.;
Darda Staff; Trev-Echoes Sports
Editor; and is now the editor of
Trev-Echoes. His platform is to
strive for an All-American news-
paper. His major is English with a
minor in Education-Psychology.

Gene R. Dunaway, a religion
major from Nashville, Tennessee.
Gene, who is 20, has been a member
of the Speech Club; Lighting Direc-
tor; Member of the Varsity Debate
Team; Men’s Glee Club; contribut-
ing reporter to the Trev-Echoes;
and is now the editor of the News
page. Among other items, his plat-
form calls for the extension to an
eight page paper, with a use of color.

Steve Oliver, of Springfield,
Illinois, 20. Majoring in Christian
Education and Religion, he has been
active in the A Cappella Choir, The
Republican Club, and in past three
years, has been on the Student
Council for two years. He was a
member of the debate team for a
part of this school year. He states
as his platform to “make Trev-
Echoes an even greater paper.”

The two contenders for Trev-
Echoes business manager are:

Ruth McDowell, a 19 year old
freshman from Franklin, Tenn. Ruth
has been a member of the Tennessee
Club (President), Treble Tones
Choir, and has appeared on the
Honor Roll, She is planning to be a
teacher. She has been the freshman
class treasurer. Ruth promised to
give her best if elected.

Annetta Osenton, planning to be
an elementary education teacher.
Her major is undecided. She is 19,
a member of the T.A.A., and the

The last regularly scheduled revi-
val series of the 1964-65 school year
will begin Monday, May 3, 1965. The
speaker this year is Rev. William
Strickland, acting head of the De-
partment of Religion of the College.
The Spring Revival is under the
auspices of the Student Council.

Rev. Strickland has been a full-
time faculty member for one year.
Besides acting as head of the Reli-
gious Department, he has been
chairman of the Chapel Committee,
a member of the Student Life
Committee and Student Activity
Committee, and has been the ath-
letic director for this school year.

Besides filling the role as a pro-
fessor, Rev. Strickland has also been
the pastor of the Mirabile Commu-
nity Church, Mirable, Missouri, and
of the Benson Memorial Church of
the Nazarene in Nashville for three
and one-half years. Under his lead-
ership, the Benson Memorial Church
showed an increase in giving and in
enrollment. During his tenure of
service at that church,'the congre-
gation was able to erect a new
church in the East Nashville area.
An active member of the Naval Re-
serve, he holds the rank of Lieu-
tenant, Junior Grade, Chaplain.

Some of the schools that Professor
Strickland has attended are Middle
Tennessee State College (1951-52);
Trevecea Nazarene College (1954-
57); the Nazarene Theological Sem-

Rev. William Strickland

Missouri
(1957-60); and Vanderbilt Univer-

inary in Kansas City,

sity (1960- ). From 1952-54, Mr.
Strickland was in the Navy.

Mr. Strickland has completed the
residence requirements towards a
Ph.D. in the area of Church History
with major emphasis on Historical
Theology.

Mr. Strickland and his wife Mar-
tha have two children, Billy and
Susan. His hobbies include golf, ten-
nis, and other sports,

East Kentucky Club. She is also the
Freshman Class reporter.

Two young ladies are running for
the position of Darde Editor.

Dovie Conner, a 21 year old junior
from Cattlettsburg, Ky., is an Eng-
lish major and an Education minor.
She has taken part in the CW.A,,
the East Kentucky Club, and is a
typist and Literary Editor for this
year’s Darda. Her platform seeks to
improve the appearance and pres-
entation of the yearbook.

Jan Milby is from Greensburg,
Ky. Jan, 19 years old, has been a
member of the T.A.A.,, the Treble
Tones, the A Cappella, the Honor
Roll, the Speech Club, and Kappa
Sigma Phi. This year, she has been
the class editor and lay-out editor
for the 1965 Darda. Her campaign
is based on experience.

Running for Darda Business Man-
ager are:

Nancy Carter, a 20 yr. old Sopho-
more from Ashland, Ky. Her activ-
ities include the T.A.A., the Treble

Tone Choir, the Kappa Sigma Phi,
the Music Club, and the Trev~

Echoes staff. Majoring in Elemen=-
tary Education and minoring in
Science and History, Nancy’s plat-
form is “Hard Work.”

Ellen Phillips, also a fresh-
man from Nashville, Tennessee.
Planning to be a missionary, Ellen
is 19 years old. She is active in the
T.M.F., the East Tennessee Club, the
Treble Tones Choir, The Kappa Sig-
ma Phi, and is the Class Editor for
the Darda. Her name has also been
listed on the Honor Roll.

Jim Tabers, a math major and

religion minor, 20 years old. He is
a member of the Kentucky Club
(President), the Math Club, the
Circle-K, the T.AA.,, the CW.A,,
and the Ministerial Association.
Called to be an evangelist, Jim
states that “I realize the duties and
obligations of the office and pledge
to do my best.”
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Wake Up!

Why don’t our clubs function more effectively? This question has per-
plexed both the student government and the administration of Trevecca
for many years. Is there any way to motivate or encourage them? Or
should we just forget them and allow each club to just function at random?

The failure of a club to function, in practically every case, can be traced
to lack of proper leadership-or, to be more specific, a president who is not
responsible enough to keep his club active. Often the club president, when
confronted with this problem, will retaliate by saying, “My members don’t
take any interest” or “I can’t get them to co-operate.” At this point, how-
ever, he should be reminded that he, as leader of the organization, should
possess this ability to keep his members “fired up”. If not, then he should
step down and give his position to someone else.

Above all the president should be truly interested in his club. He should
not view his office as one of honor and prestige but should look upon his
position as an opportunity of service to the college and the students con-
cerned. IF THE PRESIDENT TAKES NO INTEREST, HOW CAN ANY-
ONE ELSE BE EXPECTED TO TAKE INTEREST?

The student council is presently taking steps to remedy this situation.
Beginning this year, club presidents will petition for their offices. Also
The Club Council is now being organized. This council will regulate all
activities of the clubs. Representatives to this council will be the club
presidents themselves.

These steps will improve the situation in the future. But for now, club
presidents—WAKE UP!!

—HRB

Think-Then Vote

Next week elections for publications editors and business managers will
be held. Before the end of the quarter class presidents and council repre-
sentatives for the next year will be elected.

Serious responsibility rests upon you as you elect these leaders. What
determines your vote? The matter deserves your thoughtful consideration,
for in the midst of campaign promises, posters, and slogans, it is not always
an easy decision to make. Shallow thinking can result in unwise voting.
Consider some far-too-typical attitudes:

“I'm not going to vote for her. She’s already had positions of leadership.
I'm going to vote for someone who hasn’t had a chance to do anything.”

“He is such a nice fellow. I'm going to vote for him. He hasn’t had any
experience, but the students all say he is really a swell guy.” -

It is just as unfair to refuse to vote for a worthy candidate because you
think he has “been in the limelight” too much as it is to vote for someone
who may be popular, but shows no particular capabilities for filling the
office.

Why should someone be elected to a publications staff who has never
showed any interest in the publication? Or why should one be a class of-
ficer who never attends class meetings, pays class dues, or supports class
projects?

Who is deserving of my vote? My roommate? Not necessarily. The star
athlete? Maybe not. The outstanding Christian worker? Not always. Who,
then? . T oty

Let me suggest a few criteria. You are not voting for a clever campaign
poster. You are not voting for a persuasive campaign speech, for words
are easily put together. You are voting for a person’s ability to do a par-
ticular job. What are some indications of this ability?

a. Previous experience and/or interests.

b. A genuine motive for service, not just a desire to hold a position for

the honor which may accrue.

c. A positive attitude toward the school, its policies and administration.

d. The ability to obtain student cooperation (publications are the work
of staffs and class activities involve willing class members).

e. Dependability in other areas of school life—this trait carries over into
all phases of a person’s life. (If he has failed in previous responsibility,
watch out!)

Some candidates may not meet all these criteria. If they do not, they
should not be elected, no matter how “popular,” “friendly,” “intellectual,”
or “spiritual” they may appear to be.

—Barbara McClain

Past, Present, Future

Trevecca has been experiencing its greatest year—physically, academical-
ly, and spiritually. Keeping pace with all this progress has been the aim of
this year’s Student Council. I feel like the goal has been met. A greater
sense of cooperation and unity of spirit has been the emerging result.

Next year will provide many new challenges to the college and to its stu-
dent leaders. The total number in the student body could reach as high as
750. Two new dormitories will be completed and two more should be under
construction. The new multi-purpose building should be on its way up.
How will STUCO keep pace with such developments?

Plans are already being made to help next year’s student body to receive
the most benefits from its Student Council. Programs have been set up for
each weekend throughout the school year. This early start in scheduling
should result in greater variety, better planned activities, and more cul-
tural affairs.

It is my desire to see that more outside entertainment be secured. This
can be made possible through participation in the recently formed Nashville
Collegiate Exchange Council. For example, we might be able to arrange for
our own Barbara McCain to present a concert at Vanderbilt in exchange for
a program by a Vandy professor. It was even suggested that TNC’s speech
department present “The Miracle Worker” to some area colleges.

It also has been suggested that we begin an exchange program with some
of the other Nazarene colleges. Such an effort was successful two years ago,
and did much in aiding in good relations between Trevecca and Olivet.

Efforts are being made to host the Nazarene Student Leadership Confer-
ence here at TNC next year. I feel confident that other Nazarene College
students will be pleasantly surprised after a visit to Trevecca.

Another organization in which our Council participates is the American
Association of Evangelical Students. As in the other such conferences, we
exchange ideas with various campus leaders from across the nation. These
meetings provide realistic answers to student government problems.

Such plans are all aimed at making TNC the best collegiate institution
possible. With the cooperation of every student, faculty member, and friend,
We can count on the greatest year in TNC history.

—JDK

President

"Wake Up!"

WANTED: ACADEMIC ATMOSPHERE

Trevecca Nazarene College is now
in one of the greatest periods of ex-
pansion and improvement in its his-
tory. College enrollment is expected
to double in four years (including
the present year); within four to
five years from the present the over-
all value of campus buildings should
be at least double what it was before
Johnson Hall was built; next year
we should have the largest number
of new faculty members in the his-
tory of the college, and the total
number of faculty members with
earned doctoral degrees should be
the largest in the school’s history;
and considerable progress is being
made in the revision and enlarge-
ment of the curriculum.

But there is one noticeable weak-
ness which tends to mar this other-
wise bright picture: the absence of
a truly collegiate academic atmos-
phere among the student body. Dr.
W. Lee S\l.evel made reference to
this problem in his Student Council
Lectures last year,

But an academic atmosphere is
something more than a high per-
centage of students studying their
lessons. It is a commitment to, and
an absorbing interest in things of an
academic nature. It reveals itself as
much in the T-Room and out on the
campus as in the classroom and in
the library. One of the best tests of
a student’s academic interest is his
conversation out on the campus.
What does he talk about? On a col-
lege campus where there is a
healthy -academic atmosphere, stu-
dents discuss history, science, cur-
rent events, literature. Students
who have not been caught and chal-
lenged by a vital academic interest
discuss and study these subjects
merely because they want to pass
the courses which are required for
the degrees, which is a prerequisite

BOOK REVIEW

THE UNIVERSE AND DOCTOR
EINSTEIN
by
Lincoln Barnett

Albert Einstein, has probably been
the most important and influential
scientific mind since Newton.

The average person knows vague-
ly that Einstein had something to do
with “The Bomb,” but beyond that
his name is merely a synonym for
abstract thought and an acknowl-
edged genius.

With a background of theories
Barnett gives a clear and concise,
though doubtless elementary run-
down of Einstein’s more important
discoveries and theories. He dwells
at some length on the General and
Special Theories of Relativity and
touches on Al's unsuccessful search
for a working Unified Field Theory.

The author brings out the effect
of scientific discoveries on current
philosophy, particularly in regard to
time, the meaning of reality, and
the limits of man’s knowledge.

—Gene Dalton

to the careers they have chosen.
These students who have not caught
the academic vision do a great deal
of talking and thinking, but not
about intellectual matters.

Some may say that such a vibrant
and captivating and absorbing intel-
lectual atmosphere would interfere
with the spiritual tone of the cam-
pus. But the opposite is true in
reality, Spiritual life and revival
fires are not found where small talk,
intellectual laziness, and lack of
purpose are the predominant char-
acteristics of a church or college.
Rather, intellectual commitment and
a vital academic interest are always
found where deep spiritual life and
lasting and constructive evangelism
flourish.

What can Trevecca do to attain
this important element of an aca-
demic atmosphere among our stu-
dents. In the first place, the faculty
can begin by setting a better ex-
ample. Maybe students would fol-
low us more willingly if they felt
that we were really going some-
where. In our recruitment of new
faculty members, particular atten-
tion is being paid to intellectual
vitality, and our success in finding
such persons is so marked that we
feel God has helped us.

Class session and course require-
ments should be such as to inspire
intellectual interest. At this point
most of us teachers could do better.
On the other hand, student leaders
could do a great deal to develop and
inspire such interest and to help
provide an arena for its expression.

Trev-Echoes has done a great deal
to raise the academic tone of the
campus this year, and for this I
personally compliment the Editor
and his staff. I am hoping they will
do even more in this direction.

But whatever might be the means
and whoever might be the agents in
bringing about this needed improve-
ment, it is so vital to the future of
the College that it must be accomp-
lished. Trevecca must, and will have
a campus atmosphere appropriate to
an institution of higher Christian
education.

—Charles L. Childers

LETTERS TO
THE EDITOR

Dear Editor,

It has been brought to my atten
tion the lack of regular church at
tendance here at Trevecca. It seem
that a lot of students take advantag
of being away from home; that i:
their parents are not here to mak
them go to church.

Some of them find time to go o
Sunday night with their date but o
Sunday morning they would rathe
sleep in, while on Wednesday nighf
they just must stay in the dorm an
study. True, they make good grade:
but shouldn’t God have first plac
in their lives? Occasionally when
special program is featured they wi
find time to attend. Most of thes
students would go if they wer
home. As college students, we ar
supposed to be mature and have dis
ciplined lives. g

Surprisingly, some of these stu
dents are leaders on campus and ar
well-known. Aren’t leaders sup
posed to be disciplined? They shoul
set an example for the rest of th
student body, but it would not be
good policy for the student body t
follow, the way some of them atten
church.

Let us as college students make i
our goal to attend every churel
service possible and go expecting t
receive a blessing from it, and th
Lord will richly bless us for it.

—A. Sophomore

Dear Editor,

Once again election posters hav
“blossomed” on the campus. Th
McClurkan Building portico is agair
covered with multi-colored cam
paign banners. Students are choosin;
the political aspirant they woul
like to support. The race is on.

What does a candidate in an elec
tion look for in a supporter? B
supporter I mean a student who wi
mark an “x” by that person’s nam
on election day.

As a candidate in the forth-comin
election, I feel that I can speak fo
all of us. First, we want a supporte
who is behind each of us because hi
believes in what we are doing an
what we stand for, not because o
the way we dress, or talk, or act
Second, we are looking for peopl
who have listened to all sides o
the issue, who have weighed wha
they have heard, and then, join ou
side. Third, we want supporters wh
will not talk and complain abou
the job we are doing if we ar
elected. No “Good time Charlies
wanted here.

Candidates are human, and ma;
not carry out all of their electior
promises. But more of their ideal
would be accomplished if all the
students who voted them into powe:
would remain supporters for ths
whole year.

—Gene R. Dunaway
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NCEC Launches Program
For Nashville Colleges

Vanderbilt University, Belmont
College, George Peabody College,
Fisk University, Scarrett College,
Tennessee State, David Lipscomb
College, and Trevecca Nazarene
College—all Nashville colleges, are
anxious to end the trend of leading
separate campus “lives.”

These colleges have recently
shown a mutual interest in an at-
tempt to end this trend by forming/
the Nashville Collegiate Exchange
Council. This group presently in-
cludes two representatives from
each of the colleges mentioned
above. Trevecca, one of its most ac-
tive members, is represented by
Mary Blume and Dick Bailey.

Aims of the Council include: ex-
changing ideas on student govern-
ment projects, discussing problems
of student government, encouraging
closer ties and understanding among
schools, communicating and ex-
changing campus programs and co-
ordinating, and/or co-sponsoring ac-
tivities among the schools involved.

Spring Concert

Liven May 8

The annual spring concert will be
held next Saturday evening, May 8.
Sponsored by the Fine Arts De-
partment, the program will feature
the choirs and brass ensemble of the
college. It will be at 8 o’clock in the
MecClurkan auditorium.

The Treble Tone Choir, the Men’s
Glee Club and the A Capella choir
will each present a group of four or
five secular numbers, including
patriotic songs, love songs and nov-
elty numbers. The brass ensemble
will play two numbers, and the pro-
gram will be climaxed with an
arrangement featuring the combined
choirs and instrumental ensemble.
Mr. Unruh, Mr. Van Hook and Miss
McClain will be the directors, and
Jeanne Thrasher and Mrs. Sylvia
Dodson the accompanists.

The concert is formal, and an-
nually attracts a number of Nash-
villians as well as out-of-town
friends and relatives of the students.

Compliments of

The College Book Store

The main accomplishment for this
year’s work of the council will be to
produce a pamphlet by this summer
to be available to the college fresh-
men of fall, 1965. The pamphlet will
feature the participating colleges
and give certain information about
each,

One of the goals the Council’s
members hope to achieve next year
is an arrangement for student dis-
counts in Nashville retail stores. A
calendar, showing activities on these
college campuses throughout the
year, is also included in the Coun-
cil’s plans.

Trevecca’s representatives to
NCEC have enthusiastically ex-
pressed that TNC will benefit from
these meetings. One idea which has
already been presented to the Stu-
dent Council is the organization of a
“board of presidents.” The members
of this group would include the
presidents of departmental clubs.
The purpose of this board would be
to stress more active functioning of
the participating clubs.

Officers for 1965-66 will be elected
May 9, which will be the last official
meeting of this school year.

Board

(Continued from Page 1)

serve as advisor to the administra-
tion.

The Board acted on three major
buildings during their meeting.
Their action included a zone-wide
financial program for the construc-
tion of the Religion and Life build-
ing, a multi-purpose chapel, gym
and classroom building; approval of
a general classroom building that
will be used to house several de-
partments, including science; and
approval of plans for new dormi-
tories.

Other items of business taken up

by the board were the estimate of
1400 students attending Trevecca by
1975; a current operational budget,
not including new buildings, of ap-
proximately $700,000 for 1965-66;
the addition of 4200 volumes to the
library, bringing the total to 32,200;
and providing faculty fringe bene-
fits, including (on a 50/50 basis)
major medical and disability insur-
ance, group life insurance, and pro-
viding a retirement program,
Of major importance to students is
an item calling for $28,000 to be used
for scholarships in the next school
year, and sizable increases for the
years to come.

The
TAU ALPHA SOCIETY
urges you to
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and
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ment of Philosophy, is interviewed.

Professor H. Ray Dunning, new on Trevecca's faculty and head of the Depart-

Dunning Comments
On Academic Features

By JOYCE STEPP

Usual comments from students in
a certain professor’s classes include:
“hard but good,” “a great thinker,”
“really knows his subject,” and so
on. When meeting him one is imme-
diately struck by his depth of
thought, and easiness of expression.
This new professor at Trevecca,
head of the Department of Philo-
sophy, is H. Ray Dunning.

He is a native Tennessean and
earned his A.B. degree at Trevecca,
his B.D. degree at Nazarene Theo-
logical Seminary, his M.A. degree at
Vanderbilt University, and has com-
pleted residence for his Ph.D. at
Vanderbilt. His doctorate will be in
theology. Not only is he working on
his doctorate, but he is engaged in
writing. He is the author of two
volumes, Search the Scripture, a
commentary on the New Testament,
and is writing one volume of an Old
Testament series. He is writing in
the new Beacon Commentary (Na-
hum, Habakkuk, Zephaniah, Hag-
gai), and is the author of Our
Standard of Conduct.

Not only is he a teacher and an
author, but he is also a pastor. He
is now pastoring the Pine Hill
Church of the Nazarene at McEwen,
Tennessee.

Asked what he thought about the
academic standards of T.N.C. in
comparison to the time when he was
here as a student, he replied, “In-
terest in learning is not nearly as
keen.” The reasons he cited for this

Dale’s Chapel
Church of The Nazarene

“Growing In the Power of the Spirit"

4041 Dickerson Rd. Nashville, Tenn.
William E. Nalll, Sr., Pastor
George A. Huff, 5.5, Supt.

MLk

was that the average age level was
higher in the past; therefore the stu-
dents had more purpose and need to
achieve than the younger students
do now. Another reason he gave for
a lack of vital interest in learning
was that there is “more social pres-
sure to promote and not fail students
than ever before.” He believes that
the answer lies in “challenging a
student to greater degrees so that
his incentive to learn will be self-
motivated.” He pointed out that if
this challenge fails to spur the pupil,
then the teacher is almost automat-
ically forced to increase the quantity
of general surface work, because the
student fails to study in depth. He
said, “It is always consistent with
Christian standards to hold the high-
est intellectual standards possible.”
He believes that the future curricu-
lum changes of expanding many

‘courses will “help in the fragmenta-

tion of interests, and therefore, en-
courage a better academic standard.”

Prof. Dunning and his wife, Bet-
tye, have three children: William,
11; Dennis, 9; and Joy, 7.

One senses in Prof. Dunning a
quiet, meditative mind which thinks
logically and clearly.

Mercury Motel
“A Quality Motel’'
Nearest to College
411 Murfreesboro Road

Students
Practice

Teaching

By SHARON CALLIHAN

Every quarter of the school year
Trevecca campus is filled with an-
other crop of young student teach-
ers nervously ready to try their
wings at the dreams that are finally
beginning to be a reality.

All of TNC is always very aware

of the first of the quarter of these
young teachers when they begin ex~
citedly telling each other about their
classes. Student teachers’ roommates
find they must hear all about each
day’s activities of the student teach-
ers through such comments as, “I
got to teach for forty-five minutes
today!” “Those little characters
really were mean today! They
fussed, talked, and had two fights!”
and “One of the children gave me a
love note today!”

Mary Stanistreet, who student-
taught during fall quarter, told that
one little girl, who had been told to
read what was to be done, said,
“Miss Stanzastreet, I already read
the constructions!”

Jan Osborne asked one of the little
girls in her class what kind of dog
she had. The little girl, Amanda,
said, “He’s a female!”

A certain little boy in Margaret
Gordon’s third grade class winks at
her and tries to hold her hand.

Syble Jones talked about her “lit-
tle boys and girls” and we were
quite surprised when we learned
that those “children” were high
school students, many of whom were
larger than she.

Pam Dinkins, who wore a V-
necked, “sling-shot” jumper to her
sixth grade class one day, heard a
little girl say, “She has her dress
on backwards.”

Student teachers’ experiences
range from humorous to heart-
warming to hysterical, but all prove
to be ever-remembered and helpful
to those brave souls who pursue
education, an ever-challenging and
rewarding field.

WALDRUM,S

Your

REXALL
STORE
Phone AL 6-2654
616 Murfreesboro Road

DRAKE MOTOR LODGE

Youth Groups 6:00 P.M.

COLLEGE NAZARENE CHURCH

Sunday School 9:45 A.M.

Mid-week Prayer Service 7:30 P.M.

“Serving the Spiritual Needs of the College Community"’
A CORDIAL WELCOME AWAITS YOU

Worship 10:50 A.M.
Evening Worship 7:00 P.M.

Morning Worship
10:45 A.M.
Dr. Martin, Pastor

First Church of the Nagarene

510 Woodland St.
College Classes in Sunday School—9:30 A.M.

Rev. Matthews, Minister of Education
College Youth Groups—6:00 P.M.
Rev. Jones, Minister to Youth
“A Welcome Awaits You"

Evangelistic Service
7:15 P.M.




Page 4

TREV-ECHOES

Friday, April 30, 1965

latest activity—the Dunking Machine!

Dennis Orner and Jim Harris work on the banner which displays the Circle K's

CIRCLE K PROMOTES
STUDENT ACTIVITIES

The Circle K Club is rapidly be-
coming the most active club on cam-
pus. Organized only about two
months ago, this club has already
undertaken several projects. Work
projects included the raking of the
library grounds and helping to put
together the CIRP report. In con-
nection with the all-school play,
Circle K provided ushers, traffic di-
rectors, and refreshments for the
members of the cast.

The ‘“dunking machine” which
will be on campus next week will
serve a dual purpose. Not only will
it provide entertainment for the
students, but it will also serve as a
fund raising project for the club.
Funds from the “dunking machine”
will be used for a worthy project
which will benefit the college.

Next on the list in the line of serv=
ice projects is to provide “car park-
ers” for the Junior-Senior Banquet.
Circle K is also investigating the

possibility of installing a three-hole
chip-and-putt golf course beside the
McClurkan building on the private

drive. This course will be free and
will be open to all students and fac-
ulty members.

All of Circle K's activities are not
work, however. Social activities in-
clude a banquet during the spring
quarter, trips to the Kiwanis lunch-
eons downtown, and various types
of entertainment at the weekly
meetings.

Three men students were voted
into the club this quarter on the
basis of scholarship, leadership, citi-
zenship, and religious activity. They
are Cecil Cook, Marshall Singletary,
and Carl Taylor.

John Sugg, a senior member and
vice-president, feels that “all our
activities are undertaken for the
purpose of furthering the goals of
our college and the student body.”

A CAPPELLA INVADES
JACKSONVILLE. FLA.

Friday morning while most of the
campus slept, the A Cappella Choir
boarded “Old Goldie” and departed
southward for an Inspiration Inva-
sion. The assistance of some talented
people was needed: Miss McClain,
Dianne Peters, Harris Jamison, Paul
Johnson, Phil Thrasher, Jim Knight,
Larry Sherman, and Dave Erickson.
We arrived in Dublin, Georgia with
just enough time for supper before
the service.

You've probably heard of Subcori-

scious Suggestion. We have an au-
thority on the subject. Linda Deason
convinced herself that the bus was
leaving an hour later than Papa
Andy said it would. That day’s trip
to Jacksonville was punctuated by
‘one unforgettable rest stop! During
it, Sylvia Jamison met a friendly
turtle which made himself right at
‘home with her. We arrived in Jack-
:sonville, noted because it is the fa-
mous home of Karen Dean, and
headed for the beach. Various activ-
ities occupied different members.
Judy Ross took a memorable ride on
the Octopus. Miss McClain pulled
‘the “innards” out of fishes. Lynda
'Arender’s beauty caused quite a
misunderstanding. Phil Thrasher ar-
rived back at the bus soaking wet,
but no one knows what caused his
“dampness.”

Returning to the church after #
‘wonderful afternoon, we had a deli-
cious supper. The service at Central
Church of the Nazarene was a spir-
itual experience for every choir
member.,

DODGE CLEANERS

One Day Cleaning
and

Shirt Service

The next day we separated into
trios, quartets, and groups and vis-
ited ten churches—all in the Jack-
sonville Zone. From the reports re-
ceived, everyone had successful
services: successful from the aspect
of presenting Trevecca and most of
all, successful in the being blessed
with the Divine presence.

Rushing ourselves, we left Jack-
sonville immediately after lunch.
During that long ride to Langley,
S.C., we discovered A Cappella’s an-
swer to the Chuck Wagon Gang:
Carl Taylor, Paul Johnson, Phil
Thrasher, and Jim Knight,

We arrived in Langley, home of
John Powell, just in time for the
service. We had another great serv-
ice there, and the people were very
responsive. The church provided a
good meal afterward. Famous words
heard there: “Who is Jim Tender-
foot?” Then with the expert guid-
ance of Uncle Bill and the air-con-
ditioned Trailways Bus we headed
home. Someone said that there are
121 ways to be uncomfortable on the
back seat. It is a fact proved by
Gary Simmons and Priscilla Jones.
We arrived in Nashville at 6:00
AM., “refreshed” and “ready” for
another week at TNC.

Stuco
Reportf

By LUCY BARNES

“April showers bring May flowers
and Student Council reports!” April
and May are exciting months for
student leaders as well as for the
entire student body. During this past
week, Dick Bailey very adequately
represented Trevecca at Asbury
College at a conference of the
American Association of Evangel-
ical Students. It is our desire to join
the AAES in the near future, as
we feel it would be profitable to us
at Trevecca to be able to learn of
and exchange ideas with religious
institutions of higher learning other
than those of our own denomination.

Next week Jim Knight, Phil
Thrasher, Kathy Newton and Mary
Blume, accompanied by Dr. Wise,
will attend the annual Nazarene
Student Leadership Conference at
Olivet Nazarene College. At this
time, there will be opportunity to
discuss present problems on our
campuses, to introduce new
thoughts, and to gather informa-
tion on various plans now success-
fully working at different schools. It
is our intention, while at this meet-
ing, to arrange for next year’s
NSLC to be held at Trevecca.

We are sure you are aware of the
coming election, which will be held
on Wednesday, May 5. This election
will be conducted as most previous
elections, using the ballots and ballot
box. Please exercise your right to
vote! The offices to be filled through
this election are of vital importance
to the school, and we urge you to
seriously consider your choices.

The second week in May is the
time designated for our Spring Re-
vival, sponsored by the Student
Council, with Rev. William Strick-
land as the evangelist, We are look-
ing forward to a week of real spir-
itual blessing and uplift.

Seniors Take
Comprehensives

Oral comprehensives are being
given to seniors at Trevecca, Mon-
day, May 3 through Friday, May 14.

* Each senior who expects to grad-
uate in June or August is required
to have two oral examinations—one
in his major field of study and one
in his minor field.

Each examination consists of a one
hour session in which the senior is
evaluated as to his knowledge and
appreciation of his major and minor
areas.

General comprehensives were
given March 10 in the form of the
Graduate Record Examination. This
examination included questioning in
the areas of social sciences, humani-
ties, and natural sciences.

Beaman
Bottling Co.

7 uvp, Orange Crush
Diet Pepsi Cola

Flowers

21st and West End
14th Floor, L&C Tower

Phonet 254-0552

GREER'S
RESTAURANT

HONEST
CHARCOAL STEAKS
137 Murfreesboro Road

¢4 EGCHOKES

o
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SENIOR CLASS

The 1964-65 Senior Class is stag-
ing an all-school fishing party to-
morrow morning, Saturday, May 1,
1965, from 9:00 am. to 1:00 p.m. It
will be held at Pine Springs Resort,
a private lake near the city airport.

Les Farthing, chairman of the
committee in charge of the outing,
announced that the cost will be $1
per person. Included in the fee is
the cost of renting equipment and
food that will be provided. Boats
will be available for those who
would like to use them.

Transportation will be provided
both to and from the lake. Anyone
interested in taking a carload to the
lake will be permitted to go free.
Any student interested in making
such arrangements should see Les
Farthing.

The fishing party is provided by
the Senior Class so that the student
body might have some good fun be-
fore exams and other taxing events
take place at the end of this quarter.
The class sponsored a “car smash”
winter quarter, an event along this
same line.

Major contender for the “Class of
the Year” award, the Senior Class is
sponsored by Dr. Homer Adams.
Miss Suzanna McManus is the class
president.

TREBLE-TONE CHOIR

It must be springtime! We Treble-
Tones have been practicing for sev-
Spring Concert. Also during the
month of May, all three choirs will
be making a recording. The Treble-
Tones will be accompanying the A
Cappella Choir along with the Men's
Glee Club on several songs—mainly
the “Hallelujah Chorus.”

The Treble-Toners are planning a
social for Saturday, May 22. We will
have an outing at one of the parks
here in Nashville, This will prob-
ably be a girl-ask-boy affair.

On the last Sunday in May, we
will be presenting our choir tour
program at College Hill Church.
This will be our last time together
this year and we hope it will be one
of the best.

KAPPA SIGMA PI

This Saturday night Kappa Sigma
Phi will sponsor an All-School
Weiner Roast at Shelby Park. All
those interested in attending should
see either Jan Milby or Nancy Car-
ter, and plan to meet in front of
Johnson Hall at 6:30 p.m. Trans-
portation will be provided and the
cost is $.50 per person.

During the latter part of May, the

club will have an Art Exhibit. This
exhibit will consist of both paintings
and sculptures which have been
displayed previously at the Parth-
enon.

FRESHMAN CLASS

Last Saturday night, April 24, the
Freshman Class sponsored the Sat-
urday night program. The class pre-
sented the film “The Enchanted For-
est.” Taking into consideration that
the choir was gone, there was a very
good representation. The class wants
to thank all those who attended.

“Does anyone want to buy a bar
of the World’s Finest Chocolate?”
was the question many people heard
last Saturday morning when several
groups of freshmen went around
downtown Nashville selling choco-
late. The chocolate is still on sale;
so, freshmen, get busy and sell it!
Some lucky freshmen are still eligi-
ble for the prizes—so keep on sell-
ing!

SOPHOMORE CLASS

This is the time of the year when
spring fever gets many people down,
but the Sophomore Class has not
been affected by this “dangerous di-
sease.” We are working and plan-
ning activities for the remaining
month of the school year. Among the
activities now being planned, are a
program which will be presented
May 22 under the direction of Kay
Frey, a picnic and time of recreation
for the Sophomore Class and the
completion of our class project.

For these and other class activities
we need the support of each class °
member through cooperation and
class dues. Sophomores, if you have
not paid your class dues for the
spring quarter, please do so as soon
as possible.

MEN’S GLEE CLUB

The Men’s Glee Club will have a
party tomorrow night. The fellows
plan to meet at Shelby Park for a
softball game. This should be an in-
teresting contest with the 1st and
2nd tenors pitted against the basses
and baritones. The outcome of this
should be interesting. Following the
game will be a picnic. Several took
pictures on choir tour and these
will be shown after everyone has
filled their capacities.

The Glee Club is excited about the
record they are to cut this quarter.
We have been working on several
numbers for this album as well as
the numbers we will do for the
Spring Concert, We feel this record
will be another step added to the
progress the Men’s Glee Club has
made this year.

Sunday School 9:45 a.m.
Youth Service 6:15 p.m.

OLD HICKORY CHURCH OF THE NAZARENE

Pastor Rev. H. Oliver TNC Students—Sara Hill, Sandra Williams
‘““We Welcome Trevecca Students’’

Worship 11:00 a.m.
Evening Worship 7:00 p.m.

DON IRWIN, Pastor

GRACE CHURCH OF THE NAZARENE

WHERE STUDENTS

+ MEET
* WORSHIP
% SERVE

E. LEBRON FAIRBANKS, Assoc. Pastor
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* STARS X

The softball games this year have
been a good bit closer than in the
past. Several of the games have been
decided by one run and no team has
won by a larger margin than three
runs. This shows better defensive
play.

Each team this year is blessed
with some fine infielders. The Betas
have one of the best in third base-
man Don Webb. He plays the hot
corner like a pro and it is hard to
get a ball by him. He has a strong
accurate arm to go along with his
fielding ability.

The Deltas can brag about Barn-
ey Baggott and Mark Greathouse.
Baggott covers a lot of ground at
shortstop and plays almost errorless
ball. He is adept at making an un-
assisted double play or going deep
in the hole to throw out a runner.
Greathouse covers the bag well at
first and his ability to make the big
stretch adds to his value to the team.

Charles Woody and Lester Bying-
ton are the Alphas top infielders.
Byington plays a good game at third
and, like Webb, has a strong arm.
Woody plays shortstop and plays it
well, His skill comes in catching pop
flies that could fall in for base hits.
He has an accurate arm and covers
a lot of ground. With these kind of
infielders the outfielders don’t get
much of a chance to show their
skill.

SOFTBALL SCHEDULE

May 4. 2550 Delta vs, Beta
1 AR e Alpha vs. Delta
DEANL L roreecniin Beta vs. Alpha
May 185 o rus Beta vs. Delta
May 185 ..o Delta vs. Alpha
MAaY 205 Save o 0as Alpha vs. Beta

Delta 3—Alpha 1

In one of the better games of the
still young season, the Deltas defeat-
ed the Alphas 3-1 behind the strong
pitching of Jim Hendershot.

The Deltas scored first in the 3rd
as Forman walked, went to second
on a wild pitch, and scored on Dol-
lar’s line drive single to right center.
Dollar drove in Baggott with what
turned out to be the winning run in
the fifth stanza. Minnix drove in
Cline with run number three in the
seventh. The Alphas last-ditch effort
in the bottom of the seventh scored
one run with Byington and Wheaton
doing the damage.

Dollar and Byington each went 2
for 3 to lead their respective teams.

Even though the Alphas are still
without a victory, they are certain-
ly the team to watch for the re-
mainder of the season, They are an
improving team and are capable of
beating either of the other teams on
a given day.

Beta 9—Delta 8

Captain Larry Knight powered a
long triple with one out and two on
to give the Betas a come-from-be-
hind 9-8 victory over the Delta nine.
The stage was set for the dramatic
blow by two errors and a double by
Jim Knight. This is the third con-
secutive game in which Larry
Knight has been responsible for the
winning run.

Hitting stars beside Larry Knight
(3-4) were Jim Knight (3-4), Del-
tas’ Baggott (1-2) and Berck (1-2).

The winning pitcher was Horton
and the loser was Hendershot.

Group Insurance Health & Accident
The Independent Life &
Accident Insurance Company
“There Is No Substitute for Life Insurance”
Ted L. Hoskins, Representative
Office 244-1733; Home (TNC Court)
254-5113

Life Insurance Hospitalization

JOY HAIR STYLIST

Specials on Mon., Tues., Wed.
CH 2-6742

Cook join the action.

Carl Taylor swings at a Hendershot offering as Bob Say and Umpire Gene

ey

RACE TIGHTENS AS
SEASON PROGRESSES

Betas 7—Alphas 6

In what could be the longest game
in TNC history, the Betas came
from behind twice to defeat the Al-
phas 7-6. The game lasted twenty
innings.

Early in the game, the Alphas had
men-on second and third but were
unable to score. After that no man
for either team passed second base.
The next afternoon it was decided
to play seven full innings. The Al-
phas scored three in the first (or
14th) off Henry Horton with hits by
Woody, Hickok, Bays, and Byington.
The Betas in turn loaded the bases
with none out against Mills, on a hit
by Taylor and walks to Horton and
Cobb, but were only able to score
one run. In the second, Jim Knight
singled up the middle, the ball get-
ting past Bays, and Knight came all
the way around. Lester Byington hit
a long wind-blower home run in the
Alphas’ half of the third to make the
score 4-2, The Betas tied the score
in the sixth. Then the Alphas added
two in the top of the seventh on a
walk, an error, and Bob Duncan’s
hit. But the Betas were not to be
denied. Milam on base on an error,
Taylor scored him on a shot up the
middle, Horton sent him home with
a base hit, Horton went to third as
Webb got on with a hard drive to
the third baseman who could only
knock it down. Jim Knight was
walked intentionally and Captain
Larry Knight bounced a grounder
slowly to third and Henry Horton
beat it home for the winning run,
putting the Betas all alone in first
place with a 2-0 record. Hitting stars
for the marathon were Byington (2-
8), Bays (2-9), Taylor (4-10), and
Horton (4-7). Fielding gems were
turned in again by Don Webb and
Charles Woody.

Beta 6—Alpha 5

The league-leading Beta nine, go-
ing into the last inning with a 6-3
lead, held off a determined drive by
the Alphas to win their fourth
straight game 6-5. Good hitting was
the order of the day as several play-
ers contributed to thrill a large

Shearin’s Barber Shop

626 Murfreesbhore Road

Students Welcome
‘““We Need Your Head In Our Business'

3981/,B Murfreesboro Road

FLOWERS

No Charge Account Needed
Order-by-Phone
Pay-by-Mail
Phone 291-2600

Emma’s Flowers
2410 West End

crowd of onlookers. One highlight
of the game was Don Webb’s home
run that bounced through the door
of the new men’s dorm being con-
structed in deep center field. Lead-
ers for the victors were Webb (4-4)
and Nicholas (3-4).

The Alphas, playing well in a los-
ing cause, were led by Hickock

(2-3), Byington (2-4), Bays (2-4)
and Snodgrass (2-4).

Delta 2—Beta 1

The defending champion Deltas
dealt the Betas their first loss of the
season 2-1 as Jim Hendershot
pitched a one-hitter. - The Deltas
scored two runs in the second inning
as Mark Greathouse walked and
scored on an error that allowed Jim
Hendershot to get on base. Wayne
Dollar came up and poked a double
into left and Hendershot scored to
make it 2-0. The game progressed
this way until the fourth inning. Don
Webb walked to lead off the inning.
Larry Knight came up and got on
as the Deltas errored on an easy
double play ball. This allowed Webb
to score which made the score 2-1.
Henry Horton was the losing pitcher,
but pitched well enough to win as
he allowed only two hits. This is
the best game that has been played
this year and indicates that there
will be a close race for the cham-
pionship.

With this win the Deltas showed
that they are capable of coming up
with the big win. Their defense was
tight and the pitching was top-
notch. This game indicates again
that this will be a close race and
the winner can’t be predicted.

STANDINGS
Beta: it G naass 4 il
Delta ™ 535, & s, 3 2
Alpha =i ekt 0 4

GIRLS’ SPORTS

Participation in sports at T.N.C.
by our girls is lagging. The Trevecca
Athletic Association recognizes this
problem and hopes to solve it next
year. Several ideas have been
brought forth and out of this should
come an excellent program for the
girls.

As of now the only well organized
sport for the girls is basketball. In-

“terest in girls basketball has been at

a peak the last three years. This was
capped this year by a game in which
the women of our faculty played a
game, This is the first time this has
been done, and from the interest
shown won’t be the last. Participa-
tion by the girls has been great but
they need more than basketball,

There was some interest shown
earlier in the year in a powder-puff
football program. With a little plan-
ning this could be quite successful
and enjoyable. It will take some time
to get this on the same level as
basketball, but it could be done.

Softball is a game that all girls
like to play even though they are
not too skilled. Our athletic program
heretofore has included softball but
it hasn’t been too well organized.
This is not to be fully blamed on
the T.A.A. president though. Efforts
have been made this spring to get
the girls started, but several things
have hampered the progress.

A large part of the responsibility
for the success of girls athletics falls
into the hands of the vice-president
of the T.A.A. This position, required
by the constitution to be a girl, is
very important, It is her job to work
closely with the president and to be
in charge of the girls athletics. With
cooperation between the president
and vice-president next year girls
athletics should be better organized
which should result in better parti-
cipation.

Flaming Steer

Restaurant
1904 West End Ave.

Coin-O-Matic Laundry
Self-Service

Norge Dry Cleaning and Pressing
359 Murfreesboro Road
Phone: 242-9584

Modern Cleaners

One Hour Cleaning

Eat

Krispy Kreme
Doughnuts

Bill Wade To
AddressT.A.A.

Larry Knight, president of the
T.A.A., has announced plans for the
athletic banquet. The banquet will
be Saturday, May 15, 1965, at 7:30,
and plans are being made for this
to be an outstanding evening. This
is when the T.A.A. honors those who
have participated in football, basket-
ball, and softball this year. Letters
and trophies will be given to the
athletes. Paul Johnson and Ann
Hawkins are in charge of the gala
evening.

The speaker for the banquet is
Bill Wade, star quarterback of the
Chicago Bears. Wade is not only a
great athlete, but is an outstanding
Christian. He is a member of the
Fellowship of Christian Athletes and
spends his time in the off-season
giving his Christian witness at ban-
quets such as this. Wade, a graduate

of Vanderbilt, is known for his
clean-cut living and warm testimony
throughout the National Football
League. He showed his ability in
1963 when he led the Bears to the
championship over the New York
Giants by scoring two touchdowns.

The speaker is indicative of the
banquet that is being planned. Larry
Knight and the T.A.A. council is en-
thused about having Wade as the
speaker. It is hoped that 150 people
will be present. This is a night that
all athletes will not want to miss.

PICK MOTEL

320 Murfreesbore Road
Nashville, Tennessee
“Acress From The School”

SUPERIOR
MOTORS

Avuthorized Volkswagen

Sales, Service, Parts

630 Murfreesboro Road
(At Underpass) 254-5641

The DELTAS

SUPPORT
T.N.C. ATHLETICS

AMlegro

PIZZARIAS

Guaranteed HOT
Delivery To Your Door

Get Fastest Service Ever
With Our New Location

1602 Twenty-First Avenue South
Phone 297-1617
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THE MEANING OF
SPORTSMANSHIP

By CARL TAYLOR

According to Webster’s Collegiate
Dictionary, sportsmanship is “skill
in or devotion to, sports, especially

conduct becoming to a sportsman,
involving honest rivalry and grace-
ful acceptance of results.” This is a
day in athletic competition when
many tend to forget what sports-
manship really means. This is espe-
cially true among those who have
made athletic competition their pro-
fession, It is nothing unusual to hear
of brawls during or after a profes-
sional ice hockey, football, basket-
ball, or even baseball game. Since
these are the best known sports in
our country, it is only natural that
we would think of these first. How-
ever, we all remember how over 300
persons were killed during the in-
ternational soccer match in Lima,
Peru between Peru and Argentina.
All these lives were lost because one
fan was guilty of conduct that was
not only unsportsmanlike but bois-
terous to the point of inciting fans to
a riotous pitch. This is just one ex-
ample of how unsportsmanlike con-
duct has led to a degrading action
by fans. It is good to know, in the
face of these facts that this unsports-
manlike conduct is not always the
case. Nothing is warmer than a
friendly handshake after a good
game, or helping an opposing player
after a tackle or block, or a short
word of apology after a pitch got
away. This type of conduct is espe-
cially seen in college athletics. In
the recent NCAA finals the entire
UCLA team walked to the Michigan
bench to shake the hand of Wolver-
ine center Bill Buntin when he
fouled out. Acts such as this don’t
go unnoticed to onlookers. This good
sportsmanship is not entirely absent
in the ranks of the pros. In the open-
ing game of the Eastern Hockey
League play-off between the Nash-
ville Dixie Flyers, Southern Division
Champs, and the Long Island Ducks,

Northern Division Champs, play
was rough and competition keen.
Late in the game, with Nashville
holding a 4-0 lead, a member of the
Ducks accidentally hit a Flyer in
the eye and head with his stick.
When the Nashville player went
down to the ice, his opponent went
with him, forgetting about play, and
attracted the attention of the referee
who immediately stopped play and
saw that the injured player was
treated. However, there is a decided
lack of true sportsmanship today
and, unfortunately, this attitude
sometimes slips into the games at
TNC. What is the abstract something
that makes it so important for you
as an active participant or fan to
exercise at all times the best sports-
manlike conduct? In my opinion, it
is the influence of true Christianity
that we must exert at all times. In
the frantic moments, we simply can-
not forget the principles upon which
our college was built. True Chris-
tianity is practical enough to reach
into every phase of our lives, and
we must not make an exception of
this part of our activity. So, as this
softball season progresses with every
team striving for the top spot and
every player pulling for a winning
season, let player and fan alike real-
ize the important role of sportsman-
ship in our athletic program. But
more than this, may we all be truly
good Christian sportsmen and play
the game of softball as conscien-
tiously as we play the game of life.
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TOP TEN

Name AB H Avg.

1. Byington, A 19 9 47
2. Dollar, D 13 6 .462
3. Wheaton, A 16 6 375
4, J. Knight, B 19 7 368
5. Snodgrass, A 15 5 .333
6. Bays, A y il (¥
7. Greathouse, D 14 4 286
8. Cobbs, B 14 4 286
9. Webb, B 2% -6~ 286
10. Taylor, B 23 6 .260

883-8584—Business

Stan Taylor, Minister of Music
Sunday School 9:45 a.m.
N.Y.P.S. 6:15 p.m.

Bethel Church of the Nazarene

409 Trinity Lane

Prayer and Proise—Wednesday 7:30 p.m.

Doyle C. Smith, Pastor
Worship 10:45 a.m,
Evangelism 7:00 p.m.

ALPHAS SEEK
FIRST WIN

The Alphas have had some hard
luck this year and as yet haven’t
won a game. They are currently in
the cellar with an 0-4 record. They
have lost three games by one run
but with some luck they could
have won these games. They have
the power and a fairly tight infield,
but have had some problems in the
outfield. The Alphas have four of
the top five hitters in the league.

The captain of the team this year
is Lester Byington. Byington plays
third base and plays it well. He
also is the teams’ relief pitcher.
Byington was batting champ last
year and is currently leading with
a 475 average. Catching is not as
strong as it could be. Bob Duncan
and Glenn Wheaton divide their
time here. Duncan has a good arm
and Wheaton is a good clutch hitter.
He is third in batting at .375. Dan
Mills is the Alpha pitcher and has
had his ups and downs. He is a slow-
ball pitcher, but he can be trouble.
He has been hit pretty hard this
year, and this could attest to the
present Alpha record. He is the
workhorse of the league, having
pitched 41-1/3 innings. Rusty Ross
holds down the first base position
for the Alphas. He is tall and has
the range to cover the bag well. He
could help out a lot if he would
begin to hit. At second base are two
good ballplayers in Bob Snodgrass
and Ray Moore. Both of these are
good defensive players and they can
hit. Snodgrass is hitting .333 and
ranks fourth in the league. At short-
stop is Charles Woody. Woody has
wide range and can field anything.
He has a strong arm to go along
with his fielding ability which makes
him more valuable. He can also hit
and is considered by some to be one
of the best clutch hitters in the
league. He has had trouble getting
started but should hit more as the
season goes on. Beanie Hickok,
David Bays, and George Whitten
form the Alpha outfield. Bays plays
centerfield, and Hickok and Whitten
divide their time in left and right.
They are pretty good defensive
players, and Bays has hit for a .318
average. Hickok and Whitten are
freshmen and should get better.

The Alphas haven’t done much
yet, but if Byington, Wheaton, and
Bays keep hitting, and if Woody
starts hitting, they could give the
Betas and Deltas some trouble.
Mills needs some good defensive
playing behind him and he could be
tough. Don’t count the Alphas out
yet.
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As
See It

LARRY KNIGHT
T.A.A. President

The midway point of softball season has been reached and things have
run much as predicted. The Beta won their first four games, all by the
skin of their teeth and finally lost to the Deltas on a close one. Looking at
the Alphas’ first half season, you'll see that they didn’t win any games,
but they were very much in every game. The Alphas sport the strongest
hitting team in the league, with personnel like Charles Woody, David Bays,
Beanie Hickok and Lester Byington. Lester is currently leading all hitters
in batting. Fielding failures have probably been the biggest reason for the
Alphas failure to win. The Deltas were champs last year, not losing a game,
but have not lived up to that mark this year. With strong pitching from
Jim Hendershot and good hitting to back him up, the Deltas can be counted
on to give the Betas a tough time in the last part of the season. Jim won
over the Betas in their last outing, 2-1, on a one hitter. The Betas have
not exactly been lucky, but I really couldn’t say they have been outstand-
ing. They have probably the strongest pitching staff with Milam, Horton
and Johnson. Only in one game have they really done better than their
opponent in hitting. I predict a close race for the final half of the season—
anyone could win.

* * * * * * * * * *
May 12, has been set for the T.A.A. presidential election.
* * * * * * * * * *

Ladies are playing softball every Wednesday afternoon at 4:00. All of
you get out and limber up your bones!

* * * * * * * * * *

Many have been wondering what the basis for earning a Trevecca Ath-
letic letter is. Men must play in at least two sports, and must play in at
least two-thirds of the games played. Ladies must play in at least two-
thirds of their basketball games. Letters and awards will be presented
at the annual T.A.A. banquet, May 15.

* * * * * * * * * *

Our thanks to Gene Cook who is doing an excellent job of calling balls
and strikes for our softball games this year. Having someone to make the
big decisions for us really improves the spirit of the game. By the way,
all of these extra inning games are really piling up the extra money for
Cookie!

* * * * * * * * * *

I have heard many comments about the much improved attitudes on
the athletic field. It is a much better game when we play with a Christian
attitude. I'd like to say—“Thanks”.
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After the game . . .
got an appetite to tame?

... then the place to take that appetite is
SHONEY’S! In the modern comfort of SHONEY’S
dining-room or the convenience of your car—you can
choose from a tasty selection of favorite foods. Steaks
—sandwiches—snac ds—or desserts! You name it
and you've GOT it at SHONEY’S!

Their Sirloin Steak is a full 8-ounce size, charcoal broiled
and served with a tossed green salad (topped with your favor-
ite dressing), French Fries, and a butter-dipped ian roll.
The sandwich side of the menu offers varied combinations
for the snack-seeker . . . and the dessert menu is a sheer
delight!

Next time your taste buds start acting up . . . treat them
kindly!

Take them on over to SHONEY'S!

home of the original

DOUBLE-DECK
HAMBURGER

Shoney's
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